

THE OXUS SOCIETY FOR CENTRAL ASIAN AFFAIRS



POGROMS IN POST-NAZARBAYEV KAZAKHSTAN

ASSEL TUTUMLU AND ZULFIYA IMYAROVA

POGROMS IN POST-NAZARBAYEV KAZAKHSTAN

This report is published as part of the project "Nationalism and Violence in Central Asia" funded by the United States Institute of Peace.

About the authors:

Assel Tutumlu is an Associate Professor in Political Science at Near East University, Northern Cyprus. Her research explores the nature of authoritarian regimes in Central Asia and beyond, particularly looking into the discursive and disciplinary practices. She appeared on Al-Jazeera, BBC, TRTWorld, and France24. Her work was published in Europe-Asia Studies, Central Asian Survey, Security Journal, Journal of Eurasian Studies, Problems of Post-Communism.

Zulfiya Imyarova is Associate Professor at the School of Governance and Law, Narxoz University, Kazakhstan. Her research interests cover ethnic and language politics and nation-building processes in Central Asia.







INTRODUCTION

Since the collapse of the Soviet Union, Kazakhstan has branded itself as a model for interethnic peace and harmony (Zhussupova, 2021; OSCE Kazakhstan, 2009). In official discourse, especially Russian language material, the country's leadership has maintained the importance of multiculturalism and ethnic diversity as cornerstones of a new Kazakhstani nation (Kudaibergenova, 2019; Tutumlu and Imyarova, 2021). Kazakhstan has created several institutions to ensure representation of ethnic minorities in politics, such as the Assembly of the People of Kazakhstan and the World Congress of Leaders of the World and Traditional Religions. It has also introduced several doctrines and national programs to create a sense of unity among the people and to provide a common vision for living together, such as the Doctrine of National Unity, Mangilik El: One Country, One People. The policy of the 'friendship of peoples' was a cornerstone for Nazarbayev's regime who showcased social stability in the country in various multilateral fora as being a result of deliberate government efforts.

However, the official picture of public diversity and unity has been frequently tarnished due to recurrent cases of intercommunal violence between ethnic minorities and the titular majority.

In February 2020, a simple brawl between private individuals snowballed into mass violence between ethnic Dungans and





Kazakhs that left 11 people dead, 192 injured (including 19 police officers), and the mass exodus of some 24,000 Dungan fleeing into neighboring Kyrgyzstan (ADC Memorial, 2020). The violence occurred in the four Dungan-majority villages of Masanchi, Sortobe, Bular Batyr, and Aukhatty. About 5000 ethnic-Kazakh marauders were mobilized to the villages after news had spread that a Dungan man had broken an old Kazakh man's leg during a driving incident and tried to evade arrest (ADC Memorial, 2020). The resulting violence caused \$4.5 million USD (1.7 billion Tenge) worth of damage, including the destruction of 168 homes and some 122 cars (Vaal, 2020). The violence lasted for just 13 hours and was eventually put down by the National Guard.

Three years after the violence, this study aims to achieve the following. First, although a lot has been written about the chronological development of the pogrom in local media, nobody has addressed the perceptions and motivations of the actors involved. By using the Korday pogroms in February 2020 as a case study, we map out the actions of major stakeholders in order to explain the process of intercommunal violence in post-Nazarbayev Kazakhstan. Second, we want to create a more dynamic explanation for the violence by outlining the progress of conflict through stakeholder mapping at the beginning of the pogrom, during the unrest, and then during the trial in order to illustrate the repositioning of various actors and the establishment of "alliances" and/or divisions. The comparison between these maps will allow us to discern gaps in the conflict resolution methods and produce a set of recommendations for addressing them.





To investigate the perceptions and map them we ask the following questions:

- How did the positionality of major actors change throughout the conflict?
- What kind of recommendations and lessons can be derived from this analysis?

Although cases of interethnic violence have been periodically taking place in Kazakhstan, they have been largely absent from the academic literature since most scholars preferred to concentrate on interethnic relations during times of peace to highlight the importance of the Soviet legacy (Burkhanov, 2020; Rees, 2020), or Kazakhstan's nation-building strategies (Isaacs and Polese, 2015; Kamrava, 2020), and the growth of nativism and populism (Laruelle, 2022). Scarce, but growing literature interpreted intercommunal conflicts through the prism of economic deprivation and mediation (Lim, 2021). Attempts to model interethnic violence in Kazakhstan have begun to emerge in recent years (Abiyev et al, 2020; Tursyngaliyeva et al, 2021) but they often lack specific policy recommendations on how to address the unrest.



METHODOLOGY

In order to map out specific positions and practices of major actors during the conflict, we used stakeholder analysis in three stages of conflict (before the violence, during the pogrom, and during the trial) to derive recommendations. We applied a power/interest nexus to examine the violence. In total, we identified 51 stakeholders which we grouped into the following categories: government representatives, which included district akims, local municipalities, Nurotan wing, Ministry of Internal Affairs, presidential statements, prosecutor's office, police, rapid response forces (aka SOBR), and intelligence services, Assembly of People of Kazakhstan, advocates appointed in the legal process; community representatives of the minority, and majority with data derived from the legal proceedings where interviews were impossible, including in-depth interviews with elders; leaders of nationalpatriots whose data we obtained from various public platforms and social media; and mass media which included registered news sources. Out of 51 stakeholders, we managed to obtain 33 interviews with the rest of the stakeholder analysis taken from their media profiles and public statements. The visual actor-mapping allowed us to illustrate the alliances and rifts between actors and map relative power/interest dynamics between a wide range of stakeholders involved in the process.





POGROMS VIA STAKEHOLDER

Actors before the conflict: Predatory

Karakemer is a Kazakh village of about 3000 residents who are mostly involved in raising cattle and selling it to the meat processing plant, which unofficially belongs to the Akim of the village. Others offer transportation services to the residents and poorer residents seasonally work in the fields that Dungans plant. Karakemer is only 300m away from Masanchi, a largely Dungan village whose residents are mostly involved in agriculture. They work and live in a closed community establishing chains of support for disadvantaged families. The skewed economic well-being with Dungans being better-off offered plenty of opportunities for extortion from local municipality officials, border guards, and police forces. It also offered Kazakh residents of Karakemer informal opportunities to make money.

Masanchi Масанчи Karakemer Қаракемер Aukhatty Ауқатты Бұлар батыр ауылы Kenbulun Sortobe Кең-Булун Сортөбе A365 KAZAKHSTAN Bazar KYRGYZSTAN

Map of the Dungan and Kazakh Villages in Korday region

Source: Mr. Farkhad Imyarov





The Kazakh community perceived Dungans on average as "too wealthy" and accused them of paying bribes to local officials to avoid penalties and engage in various illegalities, mostly contraband (Trotsenko, 2020; Mauletbay, 2020). Since Dungan communities live in closed settlements with 90% Dungan, 5% Kazakh and 5% Russian (Bazhkenova, 2020), the lack of knowledge and interaction with the minorities also leads to stigmatization of minority groups as "guests" on Kazakh land. The expectations from the majority are not only that minorities should speak Kazakh (which they do with an accent), but also that they recognize the formative (read: superior) status of the ethnic majority (Көшібай, 2020). Local Kazakh police view Dungan wealth as a product of informal links with officials and family connections abroad, which justifies the collection of rents, and imposition of demeaning practices, which is no longer perceived as extortion, but as a legitimate income due to their official status.

The predatory system that existed at the local level created a fertile foundation for pogroms. Namely, when on February 5, 2020 a "Dungan" truck loaded with produce did not give way to "Kazakhs" in the sedan car. The Kazakhs interpreted it as a show of disrespect to their superior ethnic status and wanted to "teach" them a lesson (for the interview with the Kazakh family, please see multiple posts by Кәшібай, 2020 on Qamshy.kz). During a fist fight, an old Kazakh man fell and broke his leg. The elders from the Dungan community paid for his healthcare recovery costs and apologized (ADC Memorial, interview with a representative of a Dungan community). Two days later, Kazakh police officers and 14 cars came to the region and stopped every vehicle extorting exuberant bribes for minor improprieties (interview with Dungan community representative). When a Dungan driver who was stopped went to get his driver's license at home to avoid the bribe, he was chased by the police, but resisted the arrest (Interview with Dungan community representative).





When a Dungan driver who was stopped went to get his driver's license at home to avoid the bribe, he was chased by the police, but resisted the arrest (Interview with Dungan community representative). Both incidents were filmed and widely publicized on social media. National-patriots interpreted it as proof that Dungans were acting so boldly that they no longer recognize the power of the police (Bazhkenova, 2020, for statements please see Smagul 2020, Taizhan, 2020). Under the cover of public outcry, local Kazakh officials found an opportunity to enlarge their economic benefits and also ensure that the Dungan community remains dependent on them. The Kazakh majority also took an opportunity to get richer by engaging in looting and punishing the minority for misrecognition of their status.

Actors during the conflict: Opportunists

The striking nature of the 2020 Korday pogrom was premeditated and planned execution. There were two groups of specific actors who used a private brawl opportunistically, i.e. for private economic gain. According to the perceptions of the Dungan population and opposition media, local government officials, especially law enforcement agencies, such as Committee of National Security (KNB), Border Guards, local police, and Prosecutor of Korday Region were involved in organizing and executing the pogroms. It is possible to infer that the unknown armed groups together with the local population from the Kazakh villages were also in alliance with local government officials, as they were highly organized and knew how to "maximize" the gains from looting specific households. The premeditated planning was also visible in the scale of the conflict, which had from 4000 to 10 000 participants drawn from the southern and eastern regions of Kazakhstan (video testimonies, Prosecutor's Office 2020, and interviews with Dungan communities 2020, 2021).





Second, local officials and local law enforcement agencies controlled the narrative that was shared with the government and other state institutions. They framed their perceptions and voices, which undermined the possibility for an impartial investigation after the pogroms.

Between February 5 and 7, unknown group with links to the law enforcement agencies managed to do the following:

- 1. They marked Dungan households the night before;
- Despite cordons between the regions, they organized transportation from the nearby regions and Altyn Orda market (the largest in the nearest proximity to Korday) calling Kazakhs who come from the whole country to trade, to defend their ethnic group against the Dungan minorities (Orda.kz);
- They armed thousands of Kazakh participants with guns and Molotov cocktails.

The indirect evidence of links to the local law enforcement bodies point to the following inconsistencies: someone ordered local police to allow a convoy of cars packed with young men to cross the regions and not to interfere with the violence for 13(!) hours before the deployment of SOBR (Special Forces) and the National Guard (interview with Dungan advocate, 2021, and Dungan community representative, 2020). Someone also ordered local state workers not to come to work at schools and daycares on February 7 (Interviews with Dungan farmers, 2020; ADC Memorial, 2020) – only Dungan kids came to school and found out that classes were canceled. They could not leave school due to unraveling violence. There are video recordings of police officers engaged in looting or standing by as violence skyrocketed in size and scale (video from the camera recording by the witness, 2020).





However, it remains unclear who was at the center of organizing the operation.

The Kazakh community was also well organized. They already knew where the Dungan households were located and operated in three separate groups. The first group came into the house and extorted money and gold from the families (interview with Dungan community 2020, 2021). They were privy to the fact that each family has custom-made gold pieces as wedding gifts (Testimonies from legal proceedings, 2021). Many of those pieces were later found in pawn shops (interview with Dungan community 2020, 2021, 2022). The second group either followed or came together with the first one. They were mostly interested in cattle-rustling and operated outside the house involving mostly men from the household who tried to defend their property (Testimonies from legal proceedings, 2021). The third group followed the same path as the other two, setting houses and properties on fire. As a result of such operations, 11 people were killed. Among them 10 Dungans who tried to defend their property against the mobs and 1 Kazakh who was engaged in looting (Interview with a lawyer, 2020). In total, 122 cars and 168 houses were burnt. Around 1000 heads of cattle were stolen and "disappeared" in the nearby meat-processing plant that belongs to the Akim of Karakemer (Interview with a Lawyer, 2021). The type of activities that the Kazakh community was engaged in during the pogrom clearly illustrate the type of grievances that they share towards the Dungans, who are perceived to be economically richer in comparison to the ethnic majority. The immense destruction of property was seen as the "disciplinary" mechanism, i.e. a punishment for the ability to be better-off (Кәшібай, 2020, 2021).

The role of the local groups, including law enforcement and governors in controlling the message is illuminating.





The stakeholder analysis shows that there were only three actors during the conflict with the power to change the narrative. Namely, the Dungan governor of Sortobe village who appealed to the central bodies and Presidential Administration to stop the violence. And then KazTAG, a news agency, which issued a short first statement about ethnic violence on February 7. However, the former was overpowered by local law enforcement, including the police and prosecutor's office who allied into a group and misinformed the President that the conflict involved 70 youth and remained under control (President twitter on 7 February at 23:00 which was later deleted). The latter was also reprimanded by the Presidential Administration that threatened with a criminal case accusing the news agency of "inciting interethnic hatred" (Kaztag, 2020 February 7). The third actor who had the power to intervene is the Member of Parliament, an ethnic Dungan Mr. Khakhazov, who was in contact with Mr. Daurov, a Dungan community representative, but failed to act. The rest of the local actors, especially the local Prosecutor, Governor of Karakemer, KNB, Border Guards and the Police were operating in sync and coordinated the responses on the ground before the National Guard stepped in. Mass media, the Dungan MP, and the central Government had the responsibility to share information and react to crisis situations were outnumbered and overpowered despite numerous consultations behind-thescenes. It was also highly unhelpful that minority communities had no support from the local actors, except for some residents of Kazakh villages who hid Dungan families in their houses and the mosque and/or transported them away from the scene (Interviews with Dungan community, 2020).

Actors after the conflict: Inverted Justice

The alliance among the local actors largely continued after the pogroms: they utilized administrative resources and informal pressure to ensure that





representatives of Kazakh community walk free or with minor sentences, while most blame is shifted on the representatives of the Dungan communities, including attacking the police, and initiating a fight between drivers. By controlling courts, police, and extorting evidence from the minorities through torture, KNB and police ensured that their "story" reported to the Presidential Administration is performed in court (Interview with a Lawyer, 2021). The success of this operation was embedded in fear of personal persecution, as well as the threat of resumption of violence, since the voice of the minorities was effectively silenced by the same actors who were now in charge of accusing and sentencing them (Interview with a Lawyer, 2021).

Although interviews with the local Akim of Karakemer failed to materialize, conversations with the representatives of local community representatives show that KNB officers played a primary role in the last phase of the conflict. Together with local state representatives they engaged in the following activities during the investigations and trials. First, the Akim of Karakemer accused three people in conducting pogroms with whom he had bad personal relations (testimony in the court, 2020). The cherry-picked trio blamed him for covering-up for the rest of the participants who largely escaped justice (Interview with the Lawyer, 2021). The Akim kept a very low formal public profile during the investigations. Similar approaches of selective justice were adopted by the local General Prosecutor of Korday region who asked for light sentences for the ethnic Kazakhs, despite the existence of multiple evidence, including video and eyewitness testimonies against the perpetrators. Other Kazakh participants were instructed on how to plead and publicly regret their behavior, which allowed them to walk free from the trials (Interviews with the Lawyer, 2021). We also noted that Akim of Sortobe, a Dungan village joined the local government officials and stopped his attempts at reaching the Presidential Administration to share his version of the pogram.





Instead, he collaborated with the KNB, which promised the Dungan community peace and stability should they follow KNB's instructions (interview with Dungan community representative, 2020, 2021). Local police officers were also taking part in the trials and extorted "evidence" from the Dungan community through torture (interview with Dungan community 2020, 2021; see also KazTAG, 2020; Coalition of NGOs Against Torture, 2020) and other forms of violence instructed to 'put down the Dungan revolt' (interview with the Lawyer, 2021). One member of the Dungan community died in custody, and many received severe physical injuries while in prison (interview with Dungan community 2020, 2021; Azattyq, 2020). It remains unclear which actor gave such an order, but representatives of the Dungan community are inclined to think that the order came from the KNB, which was in charge of ensuring that the trial reflects the official story in the way that accuses Dungans of violence and disrespect.

Such accusations are possible, as there are testimonies of KNB instructing local people, both Dungan and Kazakh communities what to say during their meeting with the President of Kazakhstan, Mr. Tokayev (Interviews with Dungan community, 2021). As a result of these methods, actors who could have had a chance of intervening and protecting an ethnic minority, such as Tokayev and his Administration or central government officials and law enforcement representatives were largely blind of the informal pressure and fake confessions. Tokayev also offered two different messages when meeting with the Dungan community vis-à-vis the Kazakh community. First, the President met with the Dungans and said that they should draw the lessons from what happened and recommended them to resettle. A Dungan elder was forced to apologize for the tragedy in public by security forces. Then the President went to Karakemer where he had dinner with Kazakhs and visited Kazakh school with presents. Nationalist press used hate speech acts and blamed Dungans for disrespecting and even challenging Kazakh culture and traditions





(Taizhan 2020), accusing Dungans for dodging the military draft and proposing to deport them back to China (Smagul, 2020B).

With violence and the informal pressure to ensure an unfair trial, many Dungans attempted to engage international actors and international mass media. They reached out to major organizations, such as UN ICERD to amplify their voices (UN ICERD, 2022; ADC Memorial, 2020). Representatives of international organizations directly responsible for checking compliance with the country's respect of human rights covenants selectively met with government officials and pro-government civil society representatives (interview with Dungan community, 2020, 2021) ignoring the Dungan community. Those journalists who came to inquire, received little information since the local officials allied with local law enforcement bodies posed continuous threat to those who would dare to speak (interview with Dungan community, 2020, 2021). Regional Akims disappeared from the scene, not only because a special Government Committee was in charge of the investigations headed by the former Vice-President (new Akim of Jambyl region), but also by choice. Unknown groups also disappeared as quickly as they appeared. Instead, the conflict acquired the message of 'kolkhozniks fought,' banditry, and hooliganism.

The absence of justice for pogroms presents a major challenge to small ethnic minorities in the future. A group of local officials who had formal power and opportunities to informally collaborate not only controlled the message and interpretation of the conflict in mass media and higher levels of government, but also ensured that justice was not served. Thus, such collaboration opened possibilities of more pogroms in the future.



RECOMMENDATIONS

The report adopted dynamic stakeholder analysis that was based on the in-depth interviews with major participants in the conflict to understand specific actions of these groups throughout the conflict. Such a method allowed us to do several things: first, we derived preconditions of the conflict and set pogrom within the existing cleavages. We also traced the nature of formal and informal involvement of actors showing the crucial importance of local law enforcement agencies who not only controlled the narrative and information flow, but also collaborated between each other to ensure coherence and absence of dissent among the victims. Third, we also illustrated that the pogroms were characterized by inverted justice, where representatives of ethnic majority received substantially lighter sentences in comparison with the Dungan communities, which were the victims of violence. Confessions obtained through torture represent a common practice that Kazakhstan's law-enforcement bodies. Thus, the outcome of the tragedy forces minorities to be uncertain about their future.

The authors would like to make the following recommendations. The role of independent mass media in such conflict remains vital and crucial. They could have asked important questions that scrutinized the official story line and established alternative narratives. They also could have given the voice to the Dungans and seconded hate speech by the nationalist actors putting the barriers to outright illegal behavior by mobilizing shame. They also should have illustrated multiple violations in courts offering a possibility of keeping law enforcement bodies accountable to law. The absence of independent investigations and the ability of local officials to control the narrative enabled a whole range of negative outcomes from the beginning to the end of pogroms.





Second, the presence of armed groups and the absence of lawenforcement during the 13 hours of the conflict show that specific officials were involved who gave an order for such an operation to take place. Although we may never find the names behind these groups, it is important to be vigilant and ready for such clandestine operations strengthening the alternative channels of whistleblowing and increasing participation of minorities in local governance. Specifically, local private conflicts must be resolved on the spot in a transparent manner with the participation of major local stakeholders who take responsibility for the secured solution achieved through a mutually agreed procedure. Further research must develop an open and transparent system of conflict prevention to enable both communities to interact with each other in the formal institutional setting sharing the parity of rights and responsibilities. Both communities suffer from multiple negative myths about each other, while being economically interdependent. As a result, it is possible to conceive the existence of peace engines within the communities that are interested in fostering cooperation, rather than conflict. Kazakh communities can benefit from the establishment of internal institutions of support networks and stronger collaborations with their neighbors on equal basis. There are international experiences that have practiced similar cooperation in conflict settings where ethnicities had to share natural resources, access to parks, and infrastructure to provide food security, among other things (Ide and Tubi 2019; Ali 2019; Huda 2021).

Third, the judicial system has been ineffective in administering justice. Those who were accused in the Kazakh community were not the main instigators of the conflict. The legal proceedings and interviews with the lawyers show that justice was not served creating further grounds for similar violence in the future. In order to alter the system, a radical change in the institution is necessary, where judgements in these cases can be given by the





jury trial, rather than a single judge broadcast freely with the participation by national and international media, and advocacy organizations.





REFERENCES

Abiyev, Y., Sheryazdanova, G., Byulegenova, B., Rystina, I., and Gabdulina, B. 2020. "Mediation in the Multicultural Society of Kazakhstan: Tradition and Modernity." Utopía y Praxis Latinoamericana 25(7). DOI: https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.4009568

ADC Memorial. 2020. "The Korday Pogrom: The Dungan People of Kazakhstan Seek Justice." ADC Memorial, 19 May. Accessed March 22, 2021. https://adcmemorial.org/en/articles/kordaypogrom/.

Aitymbetov, N., E. Toktarov, and Y. Ormakhanova. 2015. "Nation-Building in Kazakhstan: Kazakh and Kazakhstani Identities Controversy." Bilig 74: 1-20.

Ali, S. (2019). "Use environmental diplomacy to resolve the Sir creek dispute", in Michael Krepon, Travis Wheeler and Liv Dowling, eds, Off ramps from confrontation in southern Asia (Washington DC: Stimson Center), pp. 85-92.

Asanova, J. 2007. "Seeing near and far: Balancing stakeholder needs and rights in Kazakhstan's educational reform." Canadian and International Education 36 (2): 71-90.

Assembly of People of Kazakhstan. 2018. National Unity Doctrine (Commentary). Available at: http://assembly.kz/en/national-unity-doctrine/.

Auyezov, O. 2018. "Kazakhstan Says Russian Not Banned from Government After All." Reuters, March 1. Available at: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-kazakhstan-language/kazakhstansays-russian-not-banned-from-government-after-all-idUSKCN1GD5HP.

Azattyq.kz. 2020. "В СИЗО умер арестованный по делу о массовых беспорядках в Кордайском районе." 29 April. Available at: https://rus.azattyq.org/a/30583303.html

Bazhkenova, G. 2020. "Korday: Pol Goda Spustya." YouTube Channel. Available here: https://youtu.be/i99woBI-DI4

Brubaker, R. 2011. "Nationalizing states revisited: projects and processes of nationalization in post-Soviet states." Ethnic and Racial Studies, 34:11, 1785-1814, DOI: 10.1080/01419870.2011.579137





Burkhanov, A. 2020. "Multiculturalism and Nation-Building in Kazakhstan: Trends in Media Discourse, State Policy, and Popular Perceptions." The Muslim World 110(1): 24-39. Coalition of NGOs Against Torture. 2020. "Appeal in connection with police raids on affected villages in Korday district." June 1. Available at: https://bureau.kz/novosti/appeal-in-connection-with-police-raids-on-affected-villages-in-korday-district/

Diener, A. 2002. "National Territory and the Reconstruction of History in Kazakhstan." Eurasian Geography and Economics 43 (8): 632-650.

EurAsia Daily. 2020. "Кордайский разлом: власти Казахстана рискуют потерять контроль над страной." May 2. Available at: https://eadaily.com/ru/news/2020/05/02/kordayskiy-razlom-vlasti-kazahstana-riskuyut-poteryat-kontrol-nad-stranoy

Подробнее: https://eadaily.com/ru/news/2020/05/02/kordayskiy-razlom-vlasti-kazahstana-riskuyut-poteryat-kontrol-nad-stranoy

Helf, G. 2020. "Looking for Trouble: Sources of Violent Conflict in Central Asia." Special Report, 18 November. Washington DC: US Institute of Peace. Available at: https://www.usip.org/publications/2020/11/looking-trouble-sources-violent-conflict-central-asia

Huda, M.S. (2021). "An ecological response to ethno-nationalistic populism: grassroots environmental

peacebuilding in south Asia." International Affairs, 97(1): 119-138. DOI: 10.1093/ia/iiaa176

Ide, T. and Amit Tubi, 2020. "Education and environmental peacebuilding: insights from three projects in Israel and Palestine" Annals of the American Association of Geographers 110(1): 1-17.

Imyarova Z. 2019. "The Peculiarities of Traditional Marriage Rituals of the Dungan Diaspora: A Comparative-Historical Analysis" Nationalities Papers (2019), 47: 3, 492-505. doi:10.1017/nps.2018.13

Imyarova Z. 2021. "Balancing between Majorities: Notes on Osh Dungans." Central Asian Survey, doi.org/10.1080/02634937.2021.2013773

Imyarova, Z. and Dzhon A. 2021. "The impact of the ethnic environment on the traditional culture of Chinese Muslims (Dungan) in Central Asia". Otan Tarihy, 4(96)





Isaacs, R., & Polese, A. (2015). Between "imagined" and "real" nation-building: Identities and nationhood in post-Soviet Central Asia. Nationalities Papers, 43(3), 371-382. doi:10.1080/0090599 2.2015.1029044

Junisbai, B. and Junisbai A. 2019. "Are Youth Different? The Nazarbayev Generation and Public Opinion." In The Nazarbayev Generation: Youth in Kazakhstan, edited by M. Laruelle, 25-48. London: Lexington Books.

Kamrava, M. 2020. "Nation-Building in Central Asia: Institutions, Politics, and Culture." The Muslim World, 110(1): 6-23. https://doi.org/10.1111/MUWO.12315

KazTAG 2020. "Arrests with violent tortures continue in Korday district - human rights activists." 30 April. https://kaztag.kz/en/news/arrests-with-violent-tortures-continue-in-korday-district-human-rights-activists

Кәшібай, М. 2020. "Қаракемер тұрғындары: Дүнгендер үнемі "жер сендердікі, бірақ билік біздікі" деп айтады." Qamshy.kz, 8 January. Available here : https://qamshy.kz/article/55194-qarakemer-turghyndary-dungender-unemi-dger-senderdiki-biraq-bilik-bizdiki-dep-ay

Кәшібай, М. 2020. "Қордай оқиғасы "ұлтаралық қақтығыс" па?" Qamshy.kz, 12 January. https://qamshy.kz/article/55264-qorday-oqighasy-ultaralyq-qaqtyghys-pa

Кәшібай, М. 2020. "Qamshy.kz тілшісі этникалық дүнгендер ұрып-соққан қарияның ұлымен сөйлесті." Qamshy.kz, 8 January. Available here: https://qamshy.kz/article/55186-qamshykz-tilshisi-etnikalyq-dungender-uryp-soqqan-qariyanynh-ulymen-soylesti

Kudaibergenova, D. 2019. "Compartmentalized Ideology: Presidential Addresses and Legitimation in Kazakhstan." In Theorizing Central Asian Politics: The State, Ideology and Power, edited by R. Isaacs and A. Frigerio, 145-166. Cham: Palgrave Macmillan.

Kudaibergenova, D. 2021. Toward Nationalizing Regimes: Conceptualizing Power and Identity in the Post-Soviet Realm. Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press.

Laruelle, M. 2022. "Illiberalism: a conceptual introduction." East European Politics, 38:2: 303-327, DOI: 10.1080/21599165.2022.2037079

Laruelle, M. 2019. "Introduction: The Nazarbayev Generation: The Sociological Portrait." In The Nazarbayev Generation: Youth in Kazakhstan, edited by M. Laruelle, 1-22. London: Lexington Books.





Lim, Vlad. 2021. "Interethnic Conflicts in Kazakhstan: Causes and Context." 29 June, CABAR. Available at: https://cabar.asia/en/interethnic-conflicts-in-kazakhstan-causes-and-context

Mauletbay, S. 2020. ""Чтобы мы жили мирно, надо, чтобы законы работали одинаково для всех". Репортаж из Кордайского района." 11 February. Available at: https://informburo.kz/stati/chtoby-my-zhili-mirno-nado-chtoby-zakony-rabotali-odinakovo-dlya-vseh-reportazh-iz-kordayskogo-rayona.html

OSCE Brochure. 2009. Inter-ethnic dialogue: The Kazakhstan model of peaceful coexistence and preservation of inter-ethnic stability. Prepared for the Supplementary Human Dimension Meeting on Freedom of Religion and Belief 9 – 10 July 2009 by the Government of Kazakhstan. Available at: https://www.osce.org/files/f/documents/5/1/38008.pdf

Rees, K. 2020. "Recasting the nation: transforming heroes of the Soviet Union into symbols of Kazakhstani patriotism." Central Asian Survey 39(4): 445-469.

Sharipova, D., Bukhanov, A., and Alpeissova, A. 2017. "The Determinants of Civic and Ethnic Nationalisms in Kazakhstan: Evidence from the Grass-Roots Level." Nationalism and Ethnic Politics 23:2, 203-226, DOI: 10.1080/13537113.2017.1311143

Smagul, В. 2020. "Қордайдағы қазақ пен дұңған арасындағы мәселелер." Facebook post from Feb 7, 2020. Available at: https://www.facebook.com/BSmagul/posts/197780378254318

Tokayev, К. (2021). "Выступление Главы государства Касым-Жомарта Токаева на расширенном заседании Совета Ассамблеи народа Казахстана." Akorda.kz, 21 October. Available at: https://www.akorda.kz/ru/vystuplenie-glavy-gosudarstva-kasym-zhomarta-tokaeva-na-rasshirennom-zasedanii-soveta-assamblei-naroda-kazahstana-2191023.

Tursyngaliyeva, G., Sagindykov, K., Konyrkhanova, A., Niyazova, R. and Sydykova, A. 2021. "Modeling the dynamical ethnic processes in multinational society", Journal of Modelling in Management, Vol. ahead-of-print No. ahead-of-print. https://doi.org/10.1108/JM2-11-2020-0308

Tutumlu, A. and Imyarova, Z. (2021). "The Kazakhstani Soviet not? Reading Nazarbayev's Kazakhstani-ness through Brezhnev's Soviet people." Central Asian Survey, DOI: 10.1080/02634937.2021.1926924





Vaal, Т. 2020. "25 человек задержали по подозрению в массовых беспорядках в Кордайском районе: Спецоперация прошла в трех регионах." 27 March, Vlast.kz. Available at: https://vlast.kz/novosti/38238-25-celovek-zaderzali-po-podozreniu-v-massovyh-besporad-kah-v-kordajskom-rajone.html

Zhussupova, A. (2021). Kazakhstan is eager to share its model for interethnic accord. Euractive, April 27. Available at: https://www.euractiv.com/section/central-asia/opinion/kazakhstan-is-eager-to-share-its-model-for-interethnic-accord/

APPENDIX: LIST OF INTEVIEWEES AND SOURCES OF DATA COLLECTION

Government Representatives:

- 1. Deputy governor of Korday region
- 2. Assistant of governor of Sortobe
- 3. Assistant of governor of Masanchi
- 4. Representatives of Nur Otan/Amanat Party
- 5. Two Dungan representatives of the Assembly of People of Kazakhstan at the District level
- Representative of Dungan community in the Assembly of People of Kazakhstan at the Oblast level
- 7. Two legal advocates of Dungan defendants
- 8. Two non-local police representatives that were brought to Korday
- 9. (11 people)

Community Representatives:

1. Representatives of Dungan communities in Masanchi, Sortobe, Karakemer (22 people)

Official statements and social media posts were used for:

- 1. Ministry of Internal Affairs, Mr. Yerlan Turgumbaev and his staff members: <u>here</u>,
- 2. Presidential statements:, here, here, here, here, additional: here, here, here, here
- 3. Prosecutor's Office: local reports are here,
- 4. Police of Jambyl Oblast: here





- 5. Committee of National Security (KNB): <u>here</u>
- 6. Akim of Jambyl Oblast, Mr. Askar Myrzakhmetov: here, Saparbayev here, here,
- 7. MP from APK KZ: here, here

Border Police: here

National Patriots:

- 1. Mukhtar Taizhan: here, here (reposted from Bakhytbek Smagul Facebook on Feb 7),
- 2. Qamshy.kz: <u>here</u>, <u>here</u>, <u>here</u>,
- 3. Zhanbolat Mamay: here, here
- 4. Serik Maleev: Altyn-orda.kz (now closed)
- 5. Abai.kz: Arman Kani
- 6. Adyrna.kz: here

Kazakh participants:

1. Legal proceedings of two criminal investigations were used to trace activities of Kazakh participants

Mass Media:

- 1. KazTAG: <u>here</u>, <u>here</u>, <u>here</u>, <u>here</u>,
- 2. Gulnara Bazhkenova and Orda.kz: many, but <u>here</u>, <u>here</u>, <u>here</u>
- 3. ADC Memorial: here, here
- 4. Azattyq.kz: <u>here</u>, <u>here</u>,

Total: 51 stakeholders